Open Peer Review on Qeios

From Soviet Active Measures to Russian Information Warfare

Roger E. Kanet¹

1 University of Miam

Funding: No specific funding was received for this work.

Potential competing interests: No potential competing interests to declare

Abstract

In the past decade, or longer – but especially since the illegal invasion of Ukraine in early 2022 -- Russia has expanded and moved rapidly to improve its ability to employ "disinformation," or "information warfare" [information that combines truth with falsehood] as an effective instrument in to accomplish its more specific foreign policy objectives. Despite many years of preparation for cyber conflict against critical U.S. infrastructure and military forces, the U.S. government and cybersecurity industry were unprepared for Russian information operations targeting the 2016 U.S. presidential election.

In the present essay we intend to track the reemergence and development of the information warfare and disinformation component of Russian policy after Putin came to power, including its deep roots in Soviet "active measures." As relations with the West deteriorated, disinformation was an important part of Russian policy and the breadth of its target audiences and the issues covered increased.

Finally, we look at the responses to Russian disinformation policy of the targets - especially the post-communist states.

Roger E. Kanet1,*, Ph.D.

¹ Professor Emeritus at both the University of Miami and The University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign.

*Corrispondence: 13899 Lily Pad Circle

Fort Myers, FL 33907 E-mail <u>rkanet@miami.edu</u>

Keywords: Disinformation, Soviet "active measures," Propaganda, Russian foreign policy.

In the past decade, or longer – but especially since the illegal and destructive invasion of Ukraine in early 2022 -- Russia under Vladimir Putin has expanded and moved rapidly to improve its ability to employ "disinformation," or "information warfare," as an effective instrument to help it to accomplish its more specific foreign policy objectives. Although it has only been since direct Russian involvement in the U.S. presidential election of 2016 that this has been an issue of major public political concern in the United States, a flood of research on this topic has now begun to appear. Despite many years of preparation for cyber conflict against critical U.S. infrastructure and military forces, the U.S. government and cybersecurity industry were unprepared for Russian information operations targeting the 2016 U.S. presidential election (Lucas, 2020). It is clear, however, that the Russian propaganda/ disinformation activities in the U.S. are but one part of a policy targeted virtually everywhere across the entire world and that this policy builds upon the earlier propaganda and disinformation activities of Russia's predecessor state, the USSR.

In the present essay we intend to track the reemergence and development of the information warfare and disinformation component of Russian policy under President Putin, including its deep roots in Soviet "active measures," up until the invasion of Ukraine, when it expanded exponentially. We shall also track the areas of the world targeted, and the increasing breadth of its target audiences and the issues covered.

Soviet Propaganda and Disinformation Policy¹

Current Russian disinformation policy clearly has its roots in what the Soviets termed "active measures" and in which they included both propaganda and disinformation. On the propaganda side, for example, in 1983 the Soviets published books in eighty-four foreign languages mainly for distribution abroad. In English alone 1,200 books and pamphlets appeared in more than 24 million copies (Pechat' v USSR, 1983). The weekly *Moscow News* appeared in more than 800,000 copies in English, French, Spanish and Arabic translations at that time (Sanakoev, 1980). Besides direct dissemination of Soviet propaganda and disinformation, the Soviets also relied on the wide network of foreign communist and front organizations to distribute Soviet-oriented propaganda.

The purpose of this propaganda network and facilities was to support both general and specific Soviet foreign policy objectives -- more specifically, to weaken the United States and NATO and to extoll the achievements of the USSR, thereby advancing Moscow's objectives. The definition of propaganda used in this analysis will be based on that developed by Barach Hazan (1976) as the preconceived, systematic and centrally coordinated process of manipulating symbols, aimed at promoting certain uniform attitudes, beliefs, values and behavior within mass audiences – these expected attitudes, beliefs, values and behavior are congruent with the specific interests and ends of the propagandist.

Related to, but distinct from propaganda, is disinformation, defined as any governmental-sponsored communication of intentionally false and misleading material (often combined with selectively true information) which is passed to targeted individuals, groups, or governments with the purposes of influencing foreign elite or public opinion and policies (Shultz and Godson, 1984; see Pond, 1985). Propaganda differs from disinformation in two important ways. The former is targeted at a mass audience and is not necessarily deceptive, while disinformation is aimed ultimately at foreign policy decision makers and is always purposefully deceptive.

Propaganda and disinformation belong to a category of activities which the Soviets referred to as active measures - including both overt and covert techniques employed for the purpose of

influencing events and behavior in foreign countries. "These measures are employed to influence the policies of other governments, underline confidence in the leaders and institutions of these states, disrupt the relations between various nations, and discredit and weaken major opponents" (Shultz and Godson, 1984). They were also used to generate abroad favorable views toward the Soviet Union and its policies and support for specific policy initiatives.²

The Collapse of the USSR and the Failed Democratization of Russia

The dissolution of the Soviet Union in 1991 and the emergence of fifteen new states in its place seemingly brought to an end the imperial tradition of Russian domination over various peoples conquered and absorbed into the Russian/Soviet empire over the period of more than half a millennium. Yet, since the very creation of the new Russian state political leaders in Moscow have been committed to

returning Russia to the status of a great power, including, since Vladimir Putin assumed power two decades ago, the reestablishment of much of the imperial political order that seemingly collapsed in 1991, and to using propaganda and disinformation in the pursuit of this and other goals. To a substantial degree Western policy after the collapse of the former USSR assumed that Russia's demise as a great power would be a permanent characteristic of the international system and, thus "active measures against the West would cease. Throughout the 1990s and after the turn of the century Russia's interests and concerns were largely ignored, as both the United States and the Western community more broadly moved to fulfill their own political and security objectives in postcommunist Europe—objectives that included the incorporation of most of Central and East European post-Soviet space into Western security, political and economic institutions.

Initially, as the Russian state found itself in virtual political and economic freefall under President Boris Yeltsin, the objective of reestablishing Russia's great power status seemed to be little more than rhetoric and an unrealistic and unrealizable dream. Even though Russia did employ its greatly reduced military capabilities in the attempt to play a role in those Soviet successor states challenged by internal conflict—conflict often facilitated, if not initiated, by clandestine Russian military interference (Kozhemiakin and Kanet, 1998) -- the prospect of the Russian Federation's rejoining the ranks of major global actors seemed remote until the domestic rise to power of President Vladimir Putin at the end of the century. However, as the Russian economy and Russian self-confidence and assertiveness were buoyed by the rising price of oil and gas, the revitalization of other sectors of the economy, and the reassertion of Moscow's control over growing segments of the vast territory of the Russian Federation itself, more sophisticated diplomatic and economic instruments, including what amounts to economic blackmail,³ became a central component of Russia's reassertion of influence within what Moscow views as its traditional, and legitimate, sphere of influence—although, as events in Georgia since 2014 have made clear, brute military power remains an important element in the Russian arsenal. In effect, the Russian political issues, were short-lived. Even before 1995 President Yeltsin and Foreign Minister Andrei Kozyrev, the primary architect of this pro-Western lead on major international political issues, were short-lived. Even before 1995 President Yeltsin and setward. Moscow orchestrated a multifaceted campaign that included pressure on the applicant countries and threats that the expansion would, in effect, initiate a new cold war in relations between Russia and the West. In fact, however, when NATO secied to invite the Czech Republic, Hungary and Poland to join the alliance, Russia reluctantly accepted t

After Putin was appointed acting prime minister and later replaced Yeltsin as Interim President on the last day of 1999 his commitment to reestablishing Moscow's control over domestic politics and rebuilding the foundations of Russia's great power status, the financial boon resulting from the explosion of oil and gas prices, as well as the shortsighted and counterproductive policies of Washington, strengthened and expanded the range of policy instruments available to Russia, including economic and political leverage, in its ongoing attempts to reestablish its dominant role across post-Soviet space—the creation of a "Greater Russia"—as an integral part of reasserting its role as a great power whose interests could no longer be ignored as they were throughout the 1990s.⁵

The Return of Imperial Russia

But it was clear in the approach that Washington and its allies took to Moscow's objections to Western policy that Russia was not viewed in the restructured European security environment as an equal player whose interests had to be given serious consideration. Once it became obvious that their efforts to forestall the expansion of NATO eastward were doomed to failure, the Russians seem to have accepted reality and attempted to gain whatever benefits they could out of that acceptance. They shifted the focus of their opposition to NATO expansion from East Central Europe to the Baltics. Moreover, on May 27, 1997, Moscow signed the Russia-NATO Founding Act that was supposed to provide clear parameters for the relationship between Russia and the Western Alliance. In return Russia was granted membership in an expanded "G-8," although it was excluded from full participation in those "G-8" meetings at which meaningful decisions concerning international financial matters were likely to occur. Although Russia and the U.S. cooperated in a variety of security areas, these relationships did not fulfill Russian goals. Moreover, given the disastrous state of the Russia neconomy at the time, Moscow could have little hope of exercising any real influence within the group. At the same time the Russia-NATO Founding Act also proved to be unsatisfactory as a means for Russian relations were on an apparent collision course.⁶ Russians were increasingly frustrated by Washington's obvious disregard for their role in world affairs and by the apparent U.S. lack of concern for Russian interests -- as in the NATO bombing of Yugoslavia and in U.S. efforts to restrict Russian involvement in the development of oil and gas reserves in the Caspian Basin (Ebel and Menon, 2000; Kanet and Homarac, 2007). Before we turn to a discussion of Russian policy. Moreover, the ongoing Russian struggle to reassert control over Chechen war because of its overall impact on many other aspects of Russian policy. Moreover, the ongoing Russian struggle to reasse

So, the war in Chechnya was much more than simply an internal challenge to central authority within the Russian Federation; it also had a visible impact on relations with both near neighbors and with the West. The Russian Federation's relations with the West, especially with the United States, were increasingly conflictual. Russia was no longer taken seriously as a major actor in world affairs, and its views and concerns – for example, NATO's campaign against Yugoslavia for its attempt to expel the majority of the ethnic Albanians from Kosovo largely ignored Russia based on the assumption that it was no longer an important or relevant actor.

Thus, when Vladimir Putin took over as interim president on January 1, 2000, he inherited these and an entire series of additional policy disagreements with the United States, and the West more generally -- that included the restructuring of the Russian debt, NATO and EU expansion, the U.S. commitment to move forward with a missile defense system, the longer-term future of Yugoslavia and the Balkans, Russia's nuclear relations with Iran, and so on. The general parameters of Russian policy, including policy toward the United States, were set early in Putin's presidency and



derived directly from the policy lines established in Moscow in the mid-1990s. Putin made clear his commitment to reestablishing the place of Russia as the preeminent regional power and as an important international actor. Essential preconditions for the fulfillment of these objectives, as the "Foreign Policy Concept" that Putin approved indicated, were the internal political stability and economic viability of Russia (*Foreign Policy Concept*, 2000; "Kontseptsii natsional'noi bezopasnosti," 2000). According to this policy prescription Russia had to overcome all efforts toward and evidence of separatism, national and religious

extremism, and terrorism. Putin moved forcefully, and in most cases effectively, in reasserting central governmental control in Russia. The economy, while still not flourishing, had shown strong signs of turning around with growth rates of 4.5, 10.0, and 5.0 percent in the years 1999-2001 (Central Bank, n.d.). In the foreign policy arena Putin continued to seek allies who shared Russia's commitment to preventing the global dominance of the United States that represents, in the words of the *Foreign Policy Concept* (2000), a threat to international security and to Russia's goal of serving as a major center of influence in a multipolar world. Putin's success in dealing with the major problems challenging the Russian state at the beginning of the decade meant that Russia now faced the United States benefited greatly from the exponential rise in global demand for gas and oil and the ensuing revitalization of the Russian economy. This, in turn, has contributed to Russia's ability to pursue a much more active and assertive foreign policy, as many analysts have noted (Hancock, 2007; McFaul and Stoner-Weiss, 2008 and Menon and Motyl, 2007).

Military Intervention, Economic Coercion, and the Rebuilding of "Greater Russia"

Before turning to the role of "information warfare" and disinformation in Russia's move to reestablish its great power status we begin with a discussion of the reintegration of former Soviet space, which some have termed "Greater Russia," precisely the policy implied by Putin's negative reference to the dissolution of the USSRAs we have already noted, despite the rhetorical commitment of Russian leaders to deal with the former Soviet republics as sovereign equals, from almost the very creation of the Russian Federation Moscow has been directly and indirectly involved in the internal affairs of its new neighbors. Throughout the 1990s the major instruments used to reestablish Russia's influence were various types of *de facto* military intervention and efforts to turn the CIS into a meaningful organ of economic and political reintegration. Since 2000 Russian policy toward its neighbors in the CIS, as well as to the Baltic states, has become much more sophisticated and complex, though by no means more cooperative and neighbory, culminating in the unjustified invasion of Ukraine —and has relied increasingly on the use of Russia's dominant position in the energy field and its growing economic leverage vis-à-vis its generally much weaker and economically dependent neighbors. Most important has been the Russian government's regaining almost total control over Russian energy production and distribution and increasingly dominating the energy sector of neighboring countries — often through the semi-coerced purchase of the energy distribution and processing infrastructure of those countries (Nygren, 2007b; 2007c, esp. pp. 238-45; Gasparyan, 2021). As noted above, the exponential increase in global demand for energy was the single most important factor fueling the revival of the Russian Federation Moscow has used its control of energy as a means to "influence" other former Soviet republics to change political positions that they had taken or to follow Moscow's policy lead. This has been especially true in Russia's relation

All these countries are energy poor and almost totally dependent on supplies of petroleum, natural gas and, in some cases, electricity imported from the Russian Federation (Gasparyan, 2021). Russia pursued what Nygren (2007b) refers to as the "tap weapon"—by stopping the delivery of oil and/or gas to these countries—on various occasions as a means of strengthening its position in policy disputes and negotiating situations. The dispute with Ukraine in 2005-2006, which resulted in Russia's cutting off exports of gas in the middle of winter—resulted from Gazprom's decision to more than triple the price of gas. This decision, however, emerged only in the aftermath of the "Orange Revolution" which had reversed the "victory" of Russia's preferred candidate in the recent Ukrainian presidential election. Until that time Putin's policy toward Ukraine had been based on pragmatic long-term political and economic considerations. However, with the collapse of pro-Russian political forces in Ukraine, Russia expanded a more coercive approach, to demonstrate to the Ukrainians that assertions of independence from Moscow's influence would have real costs (Bugajski, 2004, pp. 80-89). The "gas war" of 2005-2006 between Russia and Ukraine was "resolved" by a complicated settlement in which a majority Russian-owned Swiss company sold gas originating supposedly from Central Asia to Ukraine at subsidized prices, with prices increasing gradually over several years to world market levels.⁹

Ukraine is by no means the only post-Soviet state to have experienced Moscow's political displeasure and, thus, the effects of the "tap weapon." Belarus, which for most of the post-Soviet period has pursued a slavishly pro-Russian policy, angered Putin's government in 2002, thereby leading to four years of confrontation between the two countries, with Gazprom taking the lead role in the dispute. Once again, because pipelines to the West crossed Belarusian territory, Belarus had some bargaining power. Eventually, however, the government of President Alexander Lukashenko was forced to capitulate or face the cut-off of Russian gas supplies. Prices were to be increased over a five-year period, while Gazprom gained direct control over the pipelines across Belarus (Nygren, 2007c, pp. 76-79).

Until the August 2008 Russian invasion of Crimea, the gas weapon, as well as that of electricity, had been the most important instrument in Russian pressure brought against Georgia, in order to coerce the latter into policies more in line with Moscow's interests. Here, these pressures have been employed, along with traditional threats of military intervention in support of Abkhaz and South Ossetian separatists—threats that were realized in August 2008 (*The Economist*, 2008b). In the Georgian case over the past several years Russia acquired substantial ownership of energy production and distribution facilities in Georgia to cover the costs of outstanding debts and as a precondition for continued discounted prices on Russian gas (Giragosian, 2007; Pamir, 2003).¹⁰ This control, however, did not cow the Georgian government into accepting Russian dominance in the region—or accepting the *de facto* autonomy of the Russian-backed secessions in South Ossetia and Abkhazia, resulting in military hostilities in August 2008 that in effect wiped out Georgian military capabilities developed in recent years with U.S. military assistance and training.¹¹

Russia's *de facto* control over the energy supplies of other post-Soviet states—Armenia, Moldova, and the Baltic states—has also been used in similar ways to influence the policy positions of these countries, as Nygren (2007c) has described in some detail. Yet, there is another part of Russia's use of its domination over energy production and distribution that is significant for the drive to reestablishing Greater Russia and reestablishing the Russian Federation as a major world power; namely, attempting to gain control over the distribution of oil and gas from Central Asia in Western markets.

Russian Foreign Policy and Disinformation

As we have already seen, with the turn of the millennium Russian relations with both many newly independent former Soviet republics and with the states of the West deteriorated appreciably, some to the point of warfare. Military and economic tools were increasingly means used by Moscow to gain their objectives. However, propaganda and disinformation, as had been the case with the



USSR, also emerged as important instruments with which to achieve foreign policy goals. We will turn, therefore, to an examination of the Russian conception of disinformation and the institutional framework within which it is carried out, as well as the most important targets and themes emphasized recently.

In post-communist Russia three academic views of information warfare have emerged that, in fact, define the same activity: "the process of undermining a legitimate government by manipulating the information domain in order to influence political elites and instill political dissent, separatism, and social strife within a given system" (Fridman, 2017).¹² This concept describes, in the view of the Russian analysts, a Western technique to subvert its adversaries. In the opinion of Aleksandr Dugin, for example, the West (mainly the U.S.) has been waging an offensive against Russia throughout the 20th and early 21st centuries. Two directly political actions have been justified as a result of these views entering the political realm: the passage of domestic laws to limit the possibility of Western influence in Russia itself and also the development of what have become global disinformation and other techniques of information warfare.¹³

By the middle of the first decade of the twenty-first century Russian relations with much of the "near abroad" and with the West had already deteriorated significantly and Russian disinformation began to rise significantly. The outbreak of conflict with Ukraine in 2014 resulted in what Marcel Van Herpen (2020, p. 1) calls "the Kremlin's most massive propaganda offensive in the past seventy years."¹⁴

Russian Information Warfare

Although Russian "information warfare," or "disinformation policy" never disappeared completely after the demise of the USSR, it began to expand appreciably after Putin came to power and relations with both much of the "near abroad" and with the West began to deteriorate. As described by President Vladimir Putin, "We must take into account the plans and directions of development of the armed forces of other countries... Our responses must be based on intellectual superiority, they will be asymmetric, and less expensive" (Putin, 2006). In his *Handbook of Russian Information Warfare* Keir Giles (2016, pp. 4, 22) explains:

"information warfare can cover a vast range of different activities and processes seeking to steal, plant, interdict, manipulate, distort or destroy information. The channels and methods available for doing this cover an equally broad range, including computers, smartphones, real or invented news media, statements by leaders or celebrities, online troll campaigns, text messages, vox pops by concerned citizens, YouTube videos, or direct approaches to individual human targets. Recent Russian campaigning provides examples of all of the above and more.....

Russia seeks to influence foreign decision-making by supplying polluted information, exploiting the fact that Western elected representatives receive and are sensitive to the same information flows as their voters. When disinformation delivered in this manner is part of the framework for decisions, this constitutes success for Moscow, because a key element of reflexive control is in place.

However, even if disinformation is not successfully inserted into the policy-making chain, and only spreads in mass and social media, the effect can be to create a permissive public opinion environment where Russian narratives are presented as factual."

Therefore "information warfare" is a broader concept than "disinformation" or "propaganda" and has the ultimate purpose of influencing the decision-making process, or the social and political environment in which decisions are made in the target society/polity.¹⁵ The range of targets is broad. Subversion campaigns can aim, as noted by two Russian analysts, "to involve all public institutions in the country it intends to attack, primarily the mass media and religious organizations, cultural institutions, nongovernmental organizations, public movements financed from abroad, and scholars engaged in research on foreign grants. All these institutions and individuals may be involved in a distributed attack and strike damaging point blows at the country's social system with the purported aims of promoting democracy and respect for human rights" (Chekinov and Bogdanov, 2013).

Obvious targets for distributing disinformation are the media, and a direct link is seen between media campaigns and a society's capacity to resist. Social media are also an important tool in Russia's campaign (Treyger, *et al*, 2022). The same Russian analysts note that the "mass media today can stir up chaos and confusion in government and military management of any country and instill ideas of violence, treachery, and immorality, and demoralize the public. Put through this treatment, the armed forces personnel and public of any country will not be ready for active defense" (Chekinov and Bogdanov, 2012). But organizations other than the media can also be targeted.

Russian Information Warfare in the Post-Communist World¹⁶

We shall now briefly examine some of the examples of Russian "information warfare" and the responses of the target states to the attacks. Among the first major campaigns orchestrated by Moscow was that against Estonia in 2007, when the Estonians had the audacity to move a Soviet World War II statue from the center of the capital to a military cemetery on the edge of the city, resulting in the Bronze Soldier conflict (Heering and Kamboj, 2021). Given that about 26 percent of the population of the country -- significantly more in urban areas -- consists of ethnic Russians (slightly more including all Russian speakers), this was an issue that greatly divided society. The Estonian government responded to widespread Russian actions by pursuing a policy and establishing an agency committed to an active approach to integration of non-Estonian speakers into the broader society and a response to Russian "information warfare" policy (Jankowicz, 2020, pp. 49 ff.) that is among the most active in post-communist Europe and much of the rest of the world.¹⁷ Linked to quite tense relations between the two until present, Western opposition to Russian policy has been tied to the latter's engagement in a major disinformation and propaganda campaign to support its intervention and seizure of power, but backed it up with continued military pressure, as well as propaganda against Georgia (Shaishmelashvili, 2021)

Russian Disinformation Policy in the Developing World

The Russians have also been very actAive in engaging in disinformation tactics in the developing world, possibly with special focus on Africa, but also on other regions have extended their global disinformation campaign to Africa, where they promote pro-Russian and anti-Western attitudes through propaganda. After each disinformation campaign, Moscow assesses its efforts and then tweaks tactics accordingly, adapting to new countermeasures as necessary. This campaign is centered in and focused on numerous African countries and has been a blending of Kremlin propaganda and local content. Disinformation campaigns in Africa have been elevated to a centerpiece of Russia's foreign and security policy (*IntelBrief*, 2019).

As Shelby Grossman (2020) demonstrates, the Russians have been employing social media in Africa to support local regimes and to oppose Western interests and policies. Russia is also running



some of its disinformation campaigns against the United States and Western Europe out of Africa (Hatmaker, 2020). Comparable campaigns have been carried out in Latin America where Twitter and other social media accounts have been very active in supporting accounts that Russia has been "playing a geopolitical role in this hemisphere against what they consider its main enemy — the United States," said Carlos Vecchio, the Venezuelan envoy in Washington who is representing the opposition movement against Mr. Maduro (Jakes, 2020).¹⁸ The overall importance of the media – and of the ability to project the Russian "story"-- can be seen in the fact that Russia has recently announced the commitment of a million dollars for the expansion of "independent" media in developing countries ("Russia to Invest." 2021).

Russian Disinformation Policy in the West: The United States and Western Europe

As pointed out early in this article, although Russian disinformation policy has expanded dramatically across the world in recent years, that focused on the West — on Europe and the United States - has remained by far the most extensive. As Gabriele Consentino (2020) and many others have shown in some detail, even U.S. and other elections have not been beyond the reach of the Russian Internet Agency (IRA),¹⁹ although the overall impact of their involvement is not clear. The Russians have attempted, both during and outside election cycles, to support candidates whom they favor and to contribute to the political divisions that exist in Western societies (CSIS, 2020; Zeltien and Radio France, 2019).

These Russian attacks involve transparently false stories, as well as partially true ones, that are meant to cause dissension and political chaos in the target states²⁰ Across Western Europe the Russians have established radio stations and other communications facilities in Germany, Switzerland and elsewhere that broadcast to West European audiences and thereby, as the Russians hope, have an impact on them (Reichmuth, 2021; Spahn, 2022). Moreover, there is clear evidence in the United States that many of the vitriolic exchanges supposedly between domestic political factions in reality stem from Russian sources—via Facebook, for example, by which an estimated 140 million Americans a month were reached via Russian trolls prior to the U.S. election in 2020 (Hao, 2021; Lardieri, 2021).

Among the more important issues addressed in this Russian campaign to undermine, or at least cause disruption, even chaos, in Western political systems have been those associated with the global COVID 19 pandemic (Gordon and Volz, 2021). Russian disinformation sources have questioned the efficacy of the vaccines developed to deal with the disease and, thus, have contributed to the concern about them and the refusal to take them in the West – especially in the United States (Vanian, 2021 and Barnes, 2021).

A study of disinformation in the United States concluded that the most affected audience has been a politically conservative one (Hjorth and Adler-Nissen, 2019)?¹ The result is an undercutting of mainstream views and the emergence of opposition to government policy on masks, vaccines, political issues, and related matters. This finding that there is more impact of Russian policy on the political right is borne out by the position taken on numerous international political issues by conservative commentators like Tucker Carlson (2021) of Fox News and Senators like Ted Cruz 2021 of Texas who basically criticized President Biden and supported Putin of Russia on his threat to invade Ukraine, a U.S. ally. For Tucker Carlson, Cruz and others like Representative Marjorie Taylor Green on the right, the United States has pursued policies in Central and Eastern Europe since the demise of the USSR that have challenged Russia's regional interests and, thus, Putin can be expected to and is justified in challenging Ukraine and indirectly the USA, as it is currently doing.

A Response to Russian Information Warfare

The question arises what one can do to respond to and counter Russian disinformation. "Western countermeasures have raised awareness of Russian activities, but their impact on Russia's efforts has been uncertain, and Russia appears undeterred." (Treyger *et al.*, 2022, Bodine-Baron, *et al.*, 2018, Conley, Jeangène Vilmer, 2018). In the cases of Estonia and the Czech Republic both countries recognize Russian information warfare and have been quite effective in countering it by establishing government agencies to detect and counter Russian efforts, and by engaging think tanks and citizen volunteers in countering it, among many other approaches (CSIS, 2020), including an attempt by Estonia to get the EU to create an agency to deal with the issue. Elsewhere in Europe Sweden has invested heavily in a comprehensive approach to combating foreign interference in their democracy, and their efforts have largely been successful. This begins with other post-communist states (Ellick and Westbrook, 2019); moreover France successfully prevented Russian interference in its 2017 elections and in Putin's attempts to divide French society (Conley and Jeangège Vilmer) Internet Research Agency had a role in the very close election in the UK to leave the EU (Taylor, 2019).

The most comprehensive answer to the question of how to respond, however, is that by Jean-Baptiste Vilmer (2017) who provides a list of twenty-five policy recommendations that he views as useful – or necessary – to counter Russian disinformation, from distinguishing disinformation and propaganda from public diplomacy to defending European values.²² Many of the suggestions on this list derive from the experiences of European countries (Kent, 2020).

Toward the Future

What is now clear across most of the globe is the fact that Moscow is involved on a massive scale in the attempt to manipulate the views of the populations and elites of other countries on all sorts of political issues – from the local ones to issues of Russian-Western confrontation. In some cases, the objective is to justify Russian intervention, as in Georgia and Ukraine. In others it is to support local political elites that favor Russian positions on global or regional issues.²³ In yet other cases it is to drive a wedge between developing countries and the West. Additionally, as in the disinformation campaign on the ineffectiveness of Western anti-COVID 19 vaccines, it is meant to contribute to sowing political chaos in other countries that will weaken opposing governments.

As proposed by the Russian academic theorists of information warfare, Moscow must use all means possible to weaken and to contain the impact of disinformation of its opponents and projecting its own, while systematically denying engagement in such activity (Fridman, 2017). One advantage that other states now have, compared with a decade ago, is the fact that Russian disinformation policy is now well known and some states – especially in East-central Europe and Scandinavia -- have developed effective means to limit the impact of Russian information warfare. Other states, therefore, can learn from them. Yet the costs, in terms of alertness and in devoting substantial effort to containing the impact of propaganda and disinformation, will remain very significant.

Declarations

The author received no funding to support the research for this article and has no conflict of interest in publishing it.

Bio of author

Kanet is Professor Emeritus of Political Science at both the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign (since 1997) and at the University of Miami (since 2019). While at UIUC he served as Head of the Department of Political Science (1984-87) and as Associate Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs and Director of International Programs (1989-97). More recently he served as Dean of the School of International Studies at the University of Miami (1997-2000).

Kanet has edited or coedited forty books on Soviet and Russian foreign and security policy, American foreign policy, and global politics; contributed 250 articles and chapters to scholarly journals and books; and lectured widely in the United States, Europe, Africa, and Asia. He has received various grants, awards, and honors.

Footnotes

¹ This section of the current analysis draws on Kanet (1987). See, also, the excellent article on Russian propaganda by Paul and Matthews (2016) and the works by Rid (2020), Corera(2020), Darczewska (2014), and Jankowicz (2020).

² Ladislav Bittman, the defected former head of the Soviet disinformation unit, described in great detail how he had mixed fact with fiction to create make-believe events and policies (Bittman, 2017; see, also, Rid, 2020, pp. 5-6;). For a detailed discussion of the broad disinformation campaign associated with the likely role of the USSR in the assassination of President John F. Kennedy see Woolsey and Pacepa (2021).

³ As Nygren (2007c, pp. 232ff.) demonstrated, economic levers became the most reliable instruments for Russia in its campaign to reassert control over its neighbors—at least until the military operations in Georgia.

⁴ For an excellent discussion of this shift in Russian policy toward the countries of the CIS (Commonwealth of Independent States) and the increased use of economic and financial instruments of power, see the work of Bertil Nygren (2007a, 2007b, 2007c).

⁵ For an important collection of perceptive articles that examine the domestic and foreign policy dimensions of Russia's reemergence as a great power see Hedenskog*et al.* (2005); see also Rukavishnikov (2007).

⁶ For a careful analysis of the state of Russian relations with the West at this time see the excellent article by Alla Kassianova (2001).

⁷ The dominant narrative in analyses of Russia's economic revival that attribute that revival almost exclusively to Russian gas and oil exports and to the rise in global demand and, thus, prices for those exports has been increasingly challenged by those who point to the vibrant growth of other sectors of the Russian economy. A recent World Bank report notes, for example, that growth in the Russian economy has been stimulated by sectors other than simply gas and oil. The report noted: "In 2003 04, oil and some industrial sectors drove economic growth, but the subsequent expansion was driven largely by non-tradable goods and services for the domestic market, including manufacturing goods. In 2007, wholesale and retail trade alone accounted for almost a third of economic growth. Booming construction and manufacturing contributed another 30 percent. Manufacturing expanded by 7.4 percent in 2007, up from 2.9 percent in 2006. By contrast, growth in resource extraction virtually stopped, reflecting capacity constraints...The good news, so far, is that high rates of productivity growth underlie this robust growth" (World Bank in Russia, 2008), p. 4).

⁸ It is important to recognize that, with the collapse of the former Soviet Union, the Russian Federation decided to continue to supply gas and oil to other former republics—now, new sovereign states—at prices substantially below the world market price. Thus, as global prices for gas and oil skyrocketed after the turn of the century, Russia was exporting oil and gas to neighboring countries at subsidized prices one-third or less of the world market price.

⁹ Nygren (2007c, pp. 61-62) provides a detailed discussion of the specifics of the agreements, as well as the relevant sources. Ukraine was in a position to bargain with Gazprom and Moscow because Russia depended upon the secure flow of gas through pipelines across Ukraine in order to fulfill its export obligations to customers in Central and Western Europe.

¹⁰ In 2003 the Russian firm UES obtained 75 percent ownership in a Georgian electricity distribution company and management control over several power plants, as well as 50 percent ownership of a nuclear power plant. Gazprom acquired control of Georgia's main gas pipeline in 2005 in return for a restructuring of the latter's debt. In other words, Russia now directly controls much of Georgia's energy production and distribution and still serves as the primary source of gas, even after the opening of the new pipeline from Azerbaijan in late 2006 (Khachatrian 2003; Torbakov 2003a; 2003b).

¹¹ In early August 2008—after weeks of mutual verbal attacks between Moscow and Tbilisi and apparently with encouragement from political elements in the United States—President Saakashvili of Georgia, reportedly responding to rocket attacks from locations inside the breakaway region of South Ossetia, sent forces into the region to reincorporate the breakaway republic. The Russians, who had apparently massed troops on the Russian-South Ossetian border in advance, almost immediately overwhelmed Georgian forces in the republic, as well as in a second breakaway region of Abkhazia, and advanced far into Georgia territory proper. (Giragosian, 2008; Galloway, 2008). Among the most salient analyses of the Russian intervention is that of George Friedman (2008), who points to the importance in Russia's calculations of what Moscow perceived—not without reason—as a U.S. policy of containment in which Georgia and Ukraine were important elements.

¹² In what may well be the best introduction to the topic available, Ofar Fridman (2017)

discusses these conceptual narratives for understanding information warfare: 'subversion-war' developed by Evgeny Messner (Fridman, 2018), 'net-centric war' developed by Aleksandr Dugin (n.d.), and 'information warfare' developed by Igor Panarin (Bolding, 2020). These concepts all mean basically the same thing and underlie these authors' views of information warfare/disinformation. For a broad discussion of the general without sole regard to Russia, see Stengel (2019).

¹³ For an overview of the Putin government's gaining control over the internet at home, while also attempting to control it internationally, see Soldatov and Borogan (2015).

¹⁴ Some excellent discussions of the breadth and importance of disinformation policy since Russia's invasion of Ukraine are Bushwick (2022); "Disarming Disinformation" (2022); Disinformation (2017); Legucka (2020); NPR (2022); Smith and Cardin (2017); "Twitter" (2022); and Yablokov (2022).

¹⁵ As already noted above, the treatment of Russian "information warfare" by Fridman (2017) is exceptionally perceptive. For a more general discussion that places Russian policy in the context of disinformation more generally see Pomerantsev (2019).



¹⁶ One of the most comprehensive treatments of Russian information warfare against former communist states is Nina Jankowicz's (2020) examination of information wars against Estonia, Georgia, Poland, Ukraine, and the Czech Republic. As she notes, the primary purpose of information warfare is to drive political wedges between competing population groups in target countries. This is very often accomplished by projecting information that is largely, or fully, true, but is likely to contribute to political conflict in target countries. Moreover, Richard Stengel (1919) places Russian policy in the context of that of China and others. For another comprehensive study see Vilar (2015).

¹⁷ For a discussion of various means to counter Russian "information warfare" see Hellman and Wagnsson (2017).

¹⁸ For a general discussion of Russian policy in Latin America, including disinformation policy, see Palassoe (2021) and Kanet and Moulioukova (2011).

¹⁹ See Hao (2021) concerning the role of the Internet Research Agency (IRA) in carrying out Russian disinformation policy; see, also, Reltien (2019), Baët al., (2020); Chen (2015); and Sodaltov and Borogan, 2015 17 U.S. intelligence agencies found evidence of Russian involvement in the 2020 presidential election, Trump denied the any rationale for such involvement in the prior election (Weisburd *et al.*, (2016).

²⁰ See the various articles that treat different aspects of Russian disinformation activities in the European Union by Makhashvili (2017) and Taylor (2019), in Germany by Reichmu and Borogaatov and (2021) and Becker (2021).

²¹ In 2022 a growing portion of the Right of the Republican party basically support Russia in its war against Ukraine (Shapera, 2022). See, also, Oshin (2022).

²² The entire list of Vilmer's recommendations includes: distinguish disinformation and propaganda from public diplomacy; do not engage in Russophobia or demonizing Putin; note publicly that the issue is important; recognize that there is a continuum between military actions and information warfare; understand the subject well by reenforcing research on the subject; recognize the limits of a solely governmental response and the need for a global one; recognize the limits of refutation and that pointing out the truth is insufficient. create the largest and youngest and most educated audience possible that thinks critically; promote a journalistic ethics charter signed off on by the media of all countries; adapt the response to the listener. encourage the development of independent Russian media that is nor state financed. translate and promote the work of independent Russian journalists invite the most promising of independent media to join a program; point out the old witnesses of Russian disinformation that expose methods used. use the technology available for fact-checking to identify trolls, including Facebook and Twitter; reenforce the European task force by providing sufficient funds and personnel; encourage European states to develop national means for the fight against disinformation; reenforce cooperation among states, the EU, NATO in this area; for each false information not only correct the content, but also expose the method used; point out the source of financing; create an international organization dedicated to fighting disinformation; consider more restrictive countermeasures such as fines and sanctions; counter not only disinformation, but also its intent and potential effects, by strengthening what it seeks to weaken. communicate more effectively in Russian, especially on social networks; and assume and defend European values and develop a positive discourse. For another list of actions to thwart Russian policy see Conley and Jeangène Vilmer (2018).

²³ This position was widely held among those of the political center and left for the U.S. presidential elections of 2016 and 2020 and borne out by much official intelligence (Barnes, 2021; Intelligence Community, 2021).

References

- Allyn, Bobby (2020) "Study Exposes Russia Disinformation Campaign That Operated in The Shadows For 6 Years," National Public Radio, June 16.
 https://www.npr.org/2020/06/16/878169027/study-exposes-russia-disinformation-campaign-that-operated-in-the-shadows-for-6-fd
- Bail, Christopher, et al. (2020) "Assessing the Russian Internet Research Agency's impact on the political attitudes and behaviors of American Twitter users in late 2017, PNAS Jan. 7, 2020 117 (1) 243-250; first published November 25, 2019; https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1906420116
- Barnes, Julian E. (2021) "Russian Disinformation Targets Vaccines and the Biden Administration," The New York Times, Aug 5; updated Oct. 18. https://www.nytimes.com/by/julian-e-barnes/
- Barnes, Julian E. (2021) "Russian Interference in 2020 Included Influencing Trump Associates, Report Says,"The New York Times, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/16/us/politics/election-interference-russia-2020-assessment.html
- Becker, Markus (2021) "Darum ist Deutschland das Topziel für russische Fake News," Spiegel Politik, March 8 <u>https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutschland/darum-ist-deutschland-das-top-ziel-fuer-russische-fake-news-a-fab21190-979d-496a-93b4-c0b7d7446bca</u>
- Bittman, Lawrence (Ladislav) (2017) "Interview with Thomas Rid, March 25, Rockport, MA"; audio a https://archive.org/details/bittman/ridt
- Bodine-Baron, Elizabeth, Todd C. Helmus, Andrew Radin, and Elina Treyger (2018) Countering Russian Social Media Influence. Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2018. https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR2740.html.
- Bolding, Grady (2020) "The Panarin Nightmare: A hypothetical dissolution of the United States revisited,"An Injustice! Dec. 29 https://aninjusticemag.com/the-panarin-nightmare-442cf75692e8
- Bushwick, Sophie (2022) "Russia's Information War Is Being Waged on Social Media Platforms,but tech companies and governments are fighting back." *Scientific American, March 8.* https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/russia-is-having-less-success-at-spreading-social-media-disinformation/
- Bugajski, Janusz (2004). Cold Peace: Russia's New Imperialism. Westport, CT: Praeger
- Central Bank of the Russian Federation (n.d.) Main Macroeconomic Indicators," https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.KD.ZG
- Chekinov, S. G., and S. A. Bogdanov, (2012). "Initial Periods of Wars and Their Impact on a Country's Preparations for a Future War, Military Thought (English edition), No 4, pp. 24-25.
- Chekinov, S.G. and S.A. Bogdanov (2013). "The Nature and Content of a New-Generation War," Military Thought (English edition), No. 4.
- Chen, Adrian, (2015) "The agency. An investigation into the Russian troll farm called the Internet Research Agency," The New York Times Magazine.June 7,. https://www.nytimes.com/2015/06/07/magazine/the-agency.html
- Conley, Heather and Jean-Baptiste Jeangène Vilmer (2018) 'Successfully Countering Russian Electoral Interference." CSIS Briefs June 21.
- Corera Gordon (2020) Russians Among Us: Sleeper Cells, Ghost Stories, and the Hunt for Putin's SpesNew York: William Morrow
- Cosentino, Gabriele (2020) "Polarize and Conquer: Russian Influence Operations in the United States," in Social Media and the Post-Truth World Order: The Global Dynamics of Disinformation Swiz.: Palgrave-Macmillan, pp. 33-57. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-030-43005-4_2
- Cruz, Ted (2021) "Sen. Cruz on the Senate Floor: Russian Troops Amassed on the Border of Ukraine are President Biden's Fault for Surrendering to Putin and Gifting Him Nord Stream 2,"
- Newsroom. Press Releases. Dec. 7. https://www.cruz.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/sen-cruz-on-the-senate-floor-russian-troops-amassed-on-the-border-of-ukraine-are-president-bidens-

fault-for-surrendering-to-putin-and-gifting-him-nord-stream-2

- "CSIS, (2020) "Countering Russian Disinformation," Center for Strategic & International Studies, September 23. https://www.csis.org/blogs/post-soviet-post/countering-russiandisinformationDisarming Disinformation" (2022) "Disarming Disinformation: Our Shared Responsibility," *Global Engagement Center*, Last updated: August 31, 2022 <u>https://www.state.gov/disarming-disinformation/</u>
- Darczewska, Jolanta (2014) The Anatomy of Russian Information Warfare:
- The Crimean Operation, A Case Study no 42. Warsaw: Centre for Eastern Studies.
- Disinformation (2017) Disinformation: A Primer in Russian active Measures and Influence Campaigns. Hearing before the Select Committee On IntelligenceMarch 30. Washington: U.S. Government Office. https://www.Public Officeovinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-115shrg25362/htm//CHRG-115shrg25362.htm
- Dugin, Aleksandr (n.d.) "Russian Strategist Dr. Alexander DUGIN: "The Belt and Road Initiative: A Eurasian Road," interview by Fikret Akfirat, Belt & Road Initiative Quarterly, 1(4), 6-18.
- https://brigjournal.com/en/russian-strategist-dr-alexander-dugin-the-belt-and-road-initiative-eurasian-road
- Ebel, Robert, and Rajan Menon, eds. (2000). Energy and Conflict in Central Asia and the Caucasus Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield, for The National Bureau of Asian Research.
- Ellick, Adam and Adam Westbrook, (2019) 'Operation Infektion: How Russia Perfected the Art of War."NYT Opinion video https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=IR_6dibpDfo&t=92s
- The Economist (2008b). "Georgia and Russia: Gather Round the Gorge," The Economist, 17 May, p. 20.
- "Foreign Policy Concept" (2000). The Foreign Policy Concept of the Russian Federation, Approved by the President of the Russian Federation V. Putin, 28 June. http://www.mid.ru/mid/eng/econcept.htm; also available in Johnson's Russia List, no. 4403, 14 July 2000. http://www.cdi.org/russia/johnson/
- Francois, Camille, and Herb Lin, "The strategic surprise of Russian information operations on social media in 2016 in the United States: mapping a blind spot,"*Journal of Cyber Policy*, vol. 6, no 1. https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/23738871.2021.1950196
- Fridman, Ofer (2017) "The Russian Perspective on Information Warfare: Conceptual Roots and Politicisation in Russian Academic, Political, and Public Discourse." *Defence Strategic Communications* 2 (2): 61–86.
- https://www.researchgate.net/publication/324768132 The Russian perspective on information warfare conceptual roots and politicisation in russian academic political and public discourse
 Fridman, Ofer (2018) Russian "Hybrid Warfare": Resurgence and PoliticizationOxford Scholarship on Line
- https://oxford.universitypressscholarship.com/view/10.1093/oso/9780190877378.001.0001/oso-9780190877378-chapter-004
- Friedman, George (2008) "Georgia and the Balance of Power," IThe New Yoek Review, Sept. 25. https://www.nybooks.com/articles/2008/09/25/georgia-and-the-balance-of-power/
- Galloway, Joseph L. (2008). "A Bad Neighbor in a Bad Neighborhood," The Miami Herald, 17 August.
- Gasparyan, Arsen (2021). "The Role of Energy in Russian Foreign Policy," in Roger E. Kanet, ed., Russia and the World in the Putin Era: From Theory to Reality in Russian Global Strategy London: Routledge, 2021.
- Giles, Keir (2016) Handbook of Russian Information Warfare. Rome: NATO Defense College
- Giragosian, Richard (2007). "Shifting Security in the South Caucasus," Connections: The Quarterly Journal, vol. 6, no. 3.
- Giragosian, Richard (2008). "Georgian Planning Flaws Led to Campaign Failure," Jane's Defence Weekly, 15 August.
- Gordon, Michael R. and Dustin Volz (2021)" Russian Disinformation Campaign Aims to Undermine Confidence in Pfizer, Other Covid-19 Vaccines, U.S. Officials Say, *The Wall Street Journal*, Mar. 7. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/russian-disinformation-campaign-aims-to-undermine-confidence-in-pfizer-other-covid-19-vaccines-u-s-officials-say-11615129200</u>
- Grossman, Shelby (2020) "Russian Disinformation Campaigns Target Africa: An Interview with Dr. Shelby Grossman," Africa Center for Strategic Studies February 18 <u>https://africacenter.org/spotlight/russian-disinformation-campaigns-target-africa-interview-shelby-</u>
- Hao, Karen (2021), "Troll farms reached 140 million Americans a month on Facebook before 2020 election, internal report shows,"MIT Technology Review,
- https://www.technologyreview.com/2021/09/16/1035851/facebook-troll-farms-report-us-2020-election/
- Hancock, Kathleen J. (2007) "Russia: Great Power Image versus Economic Reality," Asian Perspective, vol. 31, no. 4, pp. 71-98.
- Hatmaker, Taylor (2020) "Russian trolls are outsourcing to Africa to stoke US racial tensions," TC, March 12.
- https://techcrunch.com/2020/03/12/twitter-facebook-disinformation-africa-ghana-nigeria-ira-russia/
- Hazan, Barach A. (1976) Soviet Propaganda: A Case Study of the Middle East Conflict. Jerusalem: Israel Universities Press and New Brunswick, NJ: Transaction Books.
- Heering, Jonas, and Heera Kamboj (2021) Case 355 Estonia: The First Battle in the Modern Disinformation War Lessons for Democracies Fighting Hybrid WarfareInstitute for the Study of Diplomacy at Georgetown University. <u>https://isd-georgetown-university.myshopify.com/products/case-355-estonia-the-first-battle-in-the-modern-disinformation-war-lessons-for-democraciesfighting-hybrid-warfare? pos=1& sid=c7bfe1a86& ss=r&mc cid=edeb8764b8&mc eid=0ba2b0e5c7
 </u>
- Hellman, Maria, and Charlotte Wagnsson (2017) "How can European states respond to Russian information warfare? An analytical framework," *European Security*, Vol, 26, no. 2 pp. 153-170. https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/09662839.2017.1294162
- Hjorth, Frederik, and Rebecca Adler-Nissen, (2019) "Ideological Asymmetry in the Reach of Pro-Russian Digital Disinformation to United States Audiences, *Journal of Communication*, Volume 69, Issue 2, April, Pages 168–192, https://doi.org/10.1093/joc/jq2006
- IntelBrief (2019) "Russian Disinformation in an African Context," INTELBRIEF, November 7. https://thesoufancenter.org/intelbrief-russian-disinformation-in-an-african-context/
- Intelligence Community (2021) Foreign Threats to the 2020 US Federal Elections.Intelligence Community Assessment, March 10, ad.foxitsofyware.com
- Jakes, Lara, (2020) "As Protests in South America Surged, So Did Russian Trolls on Twitter, U.S. Finds," The New York Times, Jan. 19. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/19/us/politics/south-america-russian-twitter.html</u>
- Jankowicz, Nina (2020) How to Lose the Information War: Russia, Fake News, and the Future of ConflictLondon: I.B.Tauris
- Kanet, Roger E. (1987) "Soviet Propaganda and the Process of National Liberation," in Roger E. Kanet, ed., The Soviet Union, Eastern Europe, and the Third World.Cambridge- New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Kanet, Roger E. (2001). "Zwischen Konsens und Konfrontation: Rußland und die Vereinigten Staaten," [Between Consensus and Confrontation: Russia and the United States]Osteuropa, vol. 51, nos. 4/5. pp. 509-521.
- Kanet, Roger E., and Larisa Homarac (2007). "The U.S. Challenge to Russian Influence in Central Asia and the Caucasus," in Roger E. Kanet, ed. *Russia: Re-Emerging Great Power*. Houndmills, UK: Palgrave Macmillan, pp. 173-194.
- Kanet, Roger E., and Nuray Ibryamova (2001). "Verpaßte Gelegenheiten? Amerikanisch-Russische Beziehungen in den 90er Jahren, "Osteuropa, 51. vol., no. 8, pp. 985-1001.



- Kanet, Roger, and Dina Moulioukova (2021) "Russia in Latin America: an extension of Moscow's policy in the developing world, Global Affairs, vol., no. 3, pp. 295-310. Published online: 20 Oct 2021.
- Kaplan, Lisa, (2019) "How Campaigns can Protect themselves from Deepfakes Disinformation, and Social Media Manipulation. And Social Media Manipulation, Brookings, Techtank, January 10.
 https://www.brookings.edu/blog/techtank/2019/01/10/how-campaigns-can-protect-themselves-from-deepfakes-disinformation-and-social-media-manipulation/
- Kassianova, Alla (2001). "Russia: Still Open to the West? Evolution of the State Identity in the Foreign Policy and Security Discourse, Europe-Asia Studies, vol. 53, no. 6, pp. 821-839.
- Kent, Thomas, (2020) Striking Back: Overt and Covert Options to Combat Russian Disinformation. Washington: The Jamestown Foundation, 2020. Kindel version https://www.amazon.com/Striking-Back-Options-Russian-Disinformation/dp/0998666092asin=B0&JSWZMSY&revisionId=e076fd23&format=1&depth=1
- Khachatrian, H. (2003). "Russian Moves in Caucasus Energy and Power Sectors Could Have Geopolitical Impact," Eurasia Insight, 25 September.
- "Kontseptsiia natsional'noi bezopasnosti" (2000) "Kontseptsiia natsional'noi bezopasnosti Rossiiskoi Federatsii," Nezavisimoe voennoe obozrenie (Internet Version), 11 July. <u>http://nvo.ng.ru/concepts/2000-0114/6_concept.html</u>
- Kozhemiakin, Alexander V., and Roger E. Kanet (1998). "Russia as a Regional Peacekeeper," in Roger E. Kanet, ed., Resolving Regional Conflicts. Champaign, IL: University of Illinois Press, pp. 225-239.
- Lardieri, Alexa (2021) "Russia Still Largest Driver of Disinformation on Social Media, Facebook Report Finds,"U.S. News, May 26. <u>https://www.usnews.com/news/politics/articles/2021-05-</u>26/russia-still-largest-driver-of-disinformation-on-social-media-facebook-report-finds
- Legucka, Agnieszka (20020) "Russia's Long-Term Campaign of Disinformation in Europe, Carnegie Europe March 19, https://carnegieeurope.eu/strategiceurope/81322
- Lucas, Ryan (2020) "Senate Releases Final Report On Russia's Interference In 2016 Election, August 18<u>https://www.npr.org/programs/all-things-considered/2020/08/18/903451225</u>"All Things
 Considered. August 18, 2020. 4:15 PM ETSS
- Makhashvili, Levan (2017) "The Russian information war and coutries," International Journal of Social Science and Humanityvol. 7, no.5, pp. 309-313. http://www.ijssh.org/index.php? m=content&c=index&a=show&catid=88&id=1208
- McFaul Michael, and Kathryn Stoner-Weiss (2008) "The Myth of Putin's Success." Foreign Affairs, vol. 87, no. 1, pp. 68-84.
- Menon, Rajan, and Alexander J. Motyl (2007) "The Myth of Russian Resurgence." The American Interest. Online, vol. 2, no. 4, pp. 96-101. http://www.the-american-interest.com/ari2/article.cfm? Id=258&MId=8
- Mölder, Holger, and Vladimir Sazonov (2018) "Information Warfare as the Hobbesian Concept of Modern Times The Principles, Techniques, and Tools of Russian Information Operations in the Donbass," The Journal of Slavic Military Studies, 31:3, 308-328.
- https://www.tandfonline.com/action/showCitFormats? doi=10.1080%2F13518046.2018.1487204
- Mueller, Robert S., III, Special Counsel (2019) Report on The Investigation Into
 - Latin America Russia's Game in 2021: an Outlook," Global Risks Insights, January 11. https://globalriskinsights.com/2021/01/latin-america-russias-game-in-2021-an-outlook/
- Olafimihan, Oshin (2022)- "More Republicans opposed to continued Ukraine aid: survey," The Hill, Nov 3. <u>https://thehill.com/homenews/3717304-more-republicans-opposed-to-continued-ukraine-</u>
 aid-survey/
- Pamir, A.N. (2003). "Energy and Pipeline Security in the Black Sea and Caspian Sea Regions: Challenges and Solutions," in Oleksandr Pavliuk and Ivanna Klympush-Tsintsadze, eds., The Black Sea Region: Cooperation and Security Building. Armonk, NY: M.E. Sharpe, pp. 123-155.
- Paul, Christopher, and Miriam Matthews (2016) The Russian "Firehose of Falsehood" Propaganda Model: Why It Might Work and Options to Counter ItSanta Monica, CA: RAND Corporation. https://www.rand.org/pubs/perspectives/PE198.html.
- Pechat' v USSR (1983) Pechat' v USSR. Moscow: "Finansy i Statistiski."
- Pomerantsev, Peter (2018) This is Not Propaganda: Adventures in the War against Reality. New York: PublicAffairs xv, 236 pp.
- Pond, Elizabeth (1985) "Disinformation," a four-part series, The Christian Science Monitor, Febr. 26, pp. 16-17; Febr. 27, pp. 16-17; Febr. 28, pp. 14-15; and Mar. 1, pp. 16-17.
- Putin, Vladimir (2006) "Soldier' is an honourable and respected rank," excerpts from annual Address to the Federal Assembly of the Russian Federation Krasnaya zvezda, May 11, http://old.redstar.ru/2006/05/11 05/1 01.html
- Reichmuth, Christoph, (2021) "RT greift unsere Demokratie an: Russia Today sendet bald aus Deutschland und will auch in die Schweiz, *Luzerner Zeitung*. Sept. 2
 https://www.luzernerzeitung.ch/international/putins-staatssender-rt-greift-unsere-demokratie-an-russia-today-sendet-bald-aus-deutschland-und-will-in-die-schweiz-ld.2182004?reduced=true
- Reltien, Philippe, et Cellule investigation de Radio France (2019) "La menace d'une ingérence russe plane-t-elle sur les élections européennes?" France Culture, 23 March.
- https://www.franceculture.fr/geopolitique/la-menace-dune-ingerence-russe-plane-t-elle-sur-les-elections-europeennes
- Rid, Thomas (2020) Active Measures: The Secret History of Disinformation and Political Warfare. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux.
- Rukavishnikov, Vladimir (2007). "Choices for Russia: Preserving Inherited Geopolitics through Emergent Global and European Realities," in Roger E. Kanet, ed. Russia: Re-Emerging Great Power. Houndmills, UK: Palgrave Macmillan, pp. 54-78.
- "Russia to Invest," (2021) "Russia to Invest \$1M in Independent Media in Developing Countries," The Moscow Times, Aug. 2. https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2021/08/02/russia-to-invest-1m-inindependent-media-in-developing-countries-a74668
- Sanakoev, Sh. P, (1980) Voprosy sovetskoi vneshnepoliticheskoi propagandy Moscow: Mezhdunarodnye otnoshenia.
- Shaishmelashvili, Giorgi (2021) "Russia's Permanent War against Georgia," Foreign Policy Research Institute, March 2. https://www.fpri.org/
- Shapera, Julia (2022) "Marjorie Taylor Greene: 'Under Republicans, not another penny will go to Ukraine'", *The Hill*, Nov. 14. <u>https://thehill.com/homenews/house/3719467-marjorie-taylor-greene-under-republicans-not-another-penny-will-go-to-ukraine/</u>
- Shultz, Richard H. and Roy Godson (1984) Dezinformatsia: Active Measures in Soviet Strategy. Washington-New York-Oxford-Toronto-Sydney-Paris-Frankfurt: Pergamon-Brassey's, International Defense Publishers.
- Smith, Chris, and Ben Cardin, co-chairmen (2017) "The Scourge of Russian Disinformation," Commission on Security and Cooperation in Europe, September 14, https://www.csce.gov/international-impact/events/scourge-russian-disinformation
- Soldatov, Andrei, and Irina Borogan (2015) The Red Web: The Kremlin's War on the Internet, New York: PublicAffairs.
- Spahn, Susanne (2022) Russische Medien in Deutschland: Die Bundestagswahlen 2021 Zwischen Einflussnahme und Desinformation.Potsdam:
- Friedrich-Naumann-Stiftung für die Freiheit. https://shop.freiheit.org/image/pub/1210
- Stengel, Richard (2019) Information Wars: How We lost the Global Battle against Disinformation & what we can do about it/New York: Grove Press.

- Suciu, Peter (2021) "Tucker Carlson Accused of Promoting Russian Propaganda as Putin Masses Forces On Ukraine Border, *Forbes*, Dec. 8.
 https://www.forbes.com/sites/petersuciu/2021/12/08/tucker-carlson-accused-of-promoting-russian-propaganda-as-putin-builds-up-forces-on-ukraine-border/
- Taylor, Margaret L., (2019) "Combating disinformation and foreign interference in democracies: Lessons from Europe," Brookings, Wednesday, July 31.

https://www.brookings.edu/blog/techtank/2019/07/31/combating-disinformation-and-foreign-interference-in-democracies-lessons-from-europe/

- Treyger, Elina, Joe Cheravitch, and Raphael S. Cohen (2022) *Russian Disinformation Efforts on Social Media*. Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation. https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR43Web:73z2.html.
- "Twitter" (2022) "Twitter aims to crack down on misinformation, including misleading posts about Ukraine,"The Associated Press May 19. https://www.npr.org/2022/05/19/1100100329/twittermisinformation-policy-ukraine
- U.S. Government Publishing Office (2017). "The Scourge of Russian Disinformation. Hearing before the Commission on Security and Cooperation in11th Congress. Washington: U.S. Government Publishing Office.
- https://www.csce.gov/sites/helsinkicommission.house.gov/files/RussianDisinformation.pdf
- Van Herpen, Marcel H. (2016) Putin's Propaganda Machine: Soft Power and Russian Policy. Lanham-Boulder-New York: Rowman & Littlefield.
- Vanian, Jonathan (2021) "Russian disinformation campaigns are trying to sow distrust of COVID vaccines, study finds," *Fortune, July 23.* https://fortune.com/2021/07/23/russian-disinformation-campaigns-are-trying-to-sow-distrust-of-covid-vaccines-study-finds/
- Villar, Veep (2015) "Russian Propaganda, Disinformation and Estonia's Experience," Foreign Policy Research Institute, E-Notes, October. 2015 <u>https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Viljar-Veebel/publication/291814957_6c437c1add3b/pdf</u>
- Vilmer, Jean-Baptiste Jeangène, (2017) "La lutte contre la désinformation russe: contrer la propagande sans faire de contre-propagande?" Revue Défense Nationale June (N° 801), pp. 93-105 https://www.cairn.info/revue-defense-nationale-2017-6-page-93.htm
- Wagner, Dennis (2022) "Russian Fable now Term for Disinformation," News-Pess.Com (USA Today, May, 1, p. 17A- 18A.
- Weisburd, Andrew, Clint Watts, and J.M. Berger (2016) "Trolling for Trump: How Russia Is Trying to Destroy Our Democracy," War on the Rocks, Nov. 16. https://warontherocks.com/2016/11/trolling-for-trump-how-russia-is-trying-to-destroy-our-democra
- Wilde, Gavin and Justin Sherman (2023)," No Water's Edge: Russia's Information War and Regime Security,"Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, Jan. 4.
- https://carnegieendowment.org/2023/01/04/no-water-s-edge-russia-s- information-war-and-regime-security-pub-88644?
 utm_source=carnegieemail&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=announcement&mkt_tok=HVhYnr94j1KTTP2114bLLPg
- Woolsey, R. James and Ion Mihai Pacepa (2021) Operation Dragon: the Kremlin's Secret War on America. New York: Encounter, 2021
- World Bank in Russia (2008). Russian Economic Report, no. 16. The World Bank in Russia, June.http://siteresources.worldbank.org/INTRUSSIANFEDERATION/Resources/rer16_Eng.pdf
- Yablokov, I. (2022) "Russian disinformation finds fertile ground in the West,"National Human Behavior, 6, 766–767. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41562-022-01399-3</u> Yeltsin, Boris (1992). Boris Yeltsin on Russian Television, 14 February; cited in Suzanne Crow, "Russian Federation Faces Foreign Policy Dilemmas," *RFE/ RL Research Report*, vol. 1, no. 10. <u>http://www.rferl.org/newsline/search/</u>
- Zeltien, Philippe, et Cellule investigation de Radio France (2019) "La menace d'une ingérence russe plane-t-elle sur les élections européennes? France Culture, 23 March.

https://www.franceculture.fr/geopolitique/la-menace-dune-ingerence-russe-plane-t-elle-sur-les-elections-europeennes